Report on the ENHCC Consultation 2014
Salzburg 28 May – 1 June:

Open for the future: Envisioning chaplaincy in the midst of transition

The biennial consultation of the European Network of Health Care Chaplaincy provides an opportunity for chaplains from across Europe to meet, to discuss issues of common concern and to publish a statement which delegates can then take back to their countries to further the work of spiritual care.

As someone attending a Consultation for the first time, I was unsure what to expect.  It was a rich learning experience to encounter the variety of contexts and cultures within which European chaplains work (e.g. some are employed by their Churches rather than their healthcare organisations, and many have limited experience of multi-faith chaplaincy).  However, what was also apparent was the common ground between us.  Health care systems and chaplains across Europe face similar challenges: financial constraints, ageing populations, ethical issues, and debates about the professionalization of chaplaincy and its place within health care.

The 2014 Consultation in Salzburg engaged with the process of profound change currently affecting Europe and its health care institutions.  Our keynote speakers were: Clemens Sedmak, Professor of Moral & Social Theology at Kings College London, John Swinton, Chair in Divinity & Religious Studies at Aberdeen, and George Handzo, researcher & lecturer on healthcare chaplaincy from New York.  All from their different perspectives challenged us to think positively about the contribution that chaplaincy can make within health care and to engage with the possibilities for research in spiritual care.

Throughout the Consultation delegates also worked in small groups, each given the same set of questions through which to reflect upon the lectures and work towards a joint Statement that everyone could affirm.  It was heartening to be engaged in a process where individuals from contexts as diverse as Estonia, Belgium, Ireland and Greece could find so much in common!

The Statement’s key themes – the need for theological reflection, collaboration with other disciplines and active engagement in research – resonate with communications that the AHPCC has recently received from the HealthCare Chaplaincy Network in the USA.  They have sent us a complimentary copy of their new journal: Caring for the Human Spirit, which itself makes reference to the ENHCC Consultation.  You can find a copy of the Statement on our website, and also the ENHCC website: http://enhcc.eu/index.htm
All this suggests a welcome impetus at the moment behind research into spiritual care.  While not every chaplain may have the time and opportunity to be actively engaged in research, we all have a responsibility to be informed about current research initiatives which are relevant to our work.  As an Executive, we will explore whether there is any support we can give as organisation to AHPCC members wishing to engage in research; and please use the website to spread the word about any projects in which you’re currently engaged.
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